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1. Purpose of the Report
1.1
To advise Members of the outcome of the review of other Admission Forums and suggest questions relating to future development that members may wish to consider as part of their discussions later in the meeting.
2. Recommendations
2.1 That Members note the outcome of the review of other Admissions Forums’ practice.
2.2 That the questions identified in paragraph 7.3 form part of Members’ discussion later in the meeting.

2.3 That, following the meeting, the Chairman be authorised to agree with officers how the issues raised be progressed, with a view to introducing at least some of any agreed changes with effect from the next meeting.
3. Background
3.1 As members may recall, at its last meeting the Forum considered a report concerning the future development of its role, with a view to adding value to school admissions across the County.  A number of actions were agreed to take the issue forward, including a review by the Head of Member Support and Governance of the approaches to their work adopted by other Admission Forums.
3.2 The review was conducted by researching the agendas, minutes and other online information from a wide range of authorities and by speaking to officers from those authorities as necessary.  The counties of Kent, Hertfordshire, Suffolk, Cambridgeshire, Northamptonshire and East Sussex and the London Boroughs of Havering, Richmond, Lambeth and Harrow were investigated, and comparisons made of the respective memberships, frequency of meetings and the nature and origin of agenda items.
3.3 In general, the Forums included in the review were found to operate in a very similar way to that in Essex.  There were however a number of interesting features and these are detailed below.
4. Membership
4.1 The issue of membership is quite tightly defined in law and it is therefore not surprising to find many similarities between forums.  The main variation comes within the category of ‘representatives of any section of the community’ where Forums have taken the opportunity to ensure that their memberships are an accurate reflection of the areas which they serve.  Many have, as in Essex, appointed representatives of neighbouring Local Authorities, Looked After Children and children with special educational needs.  Others have opted to include representatives of service families and from local ethnic minority organisations.  Representatives of selective schools are less common given that selection features in the admissions arrangements of only a limited number of authorities.
4.2 As the Forum’s current membership has only recently been appointed, changes would be inappropriate at this time.  Members may wish to note that paragraph 2.9 of the Terms of Reference and Constitution provide for an annual membership review, offering a regular opportunity to consider whether any changes are necessary to achieve a fair and broad representation of groups appropriate to the local context.
5. Frequency of Meetings

5.1 In common with Essex, all the Forums researched met around three times each year, or once per term, in February/March, June/July and October/November.  Additional meetings were arranged as necessary to consider topical issues where the Forum’s response was required before the next scheduled meeting.  The majority of Forums timetable their meetings in advance, rather than on an ad hoc basis.  One advantage of this is that it demonstrates respect for the multiple commitments of Forum members by allowing them to plan their schedules in advance, thereby facilitating attendance at meetings.  The Forum is invited to consider the possibility of adopting this approach as part of its discussions later in the meeting.
6. Agendas
6.1 Although the majority of agendas reviewed were similar in terms of content and format and closely resembled those in Essex, the following interesting items were noted:

Public involvement /link with County Council decision-making process
6.2 One County Council consulted the local Forum on a proposal to reorganise school priority admission areas in a location where there had been many problems.  Seventy-five members of the public attended the Forum meeting at which the issue was considered and addressed members (within an agreed protocol), and written submissions were also considered.  A report of the views expressed at the meeting and the Forum’s resultant recommendations were presented to the County Council’s Cabinet meeting at which the final decision on the issue was taken.

Forward planning

6.3 A number of authorities include a ‘forward look’ as a standing item on each agenda.  This keeps the Forum informed as to forthcoming items (including regular issues such as the annual consultation on the admission arrangements for community and voluntary controlled schools) and also provides an opportunity at each meeting for members to suggest items for future work.  It also allows the Local Authority to advise of any forthcoming school organisation or planning issues, allowing the Forum to consider whether these have any implications for its role in ensuring the fairness of admission arrangements.

Monitoring
6.4 A number of Forums use statistical information to help them monitor whether admission arrangements were operating fairly within their area.  The type of issues reported on include numbers of school admission appeals, numbers of cases referred to the Local Government Ombudsman and numbers of children admitted to schools under the Fair Access Protocol.  From the information provided, Members are able to identify issues (for example a spike in the numbers of appeals in a certain area) which may indicate a problem requiring further investigation.
Use of the Internet

6.5 All the Forums reviewed published their agendas and minutes on the website of their host authority, as is the case in Essex.  Some also took the opportunity to include details of the membership and a short paragraph explaining their role.  Whilst many were only accessible via the internet pages relating to the entirety of that Council’s agendas and minutes, others were also available via a link from the school admissions pages.
7. Proposals for Consideration
7.1 Paragraph 4.28 of the School Admissions Code describes the role of Admission Forums as follows:

“Admission Forums provide a vehicle for admission authorities and other key interested parties to discuss the effectiveness of local admission arrangements, consider how to deal with difficult admission issues and advise admission authorities on ways in which their arrangements can be improved.  Their main focus is to consider the fairness of arrangements in their local context.”

From this it is clear that the intention is for a Forum to have regard to all admission authorities operating within its area.

7.2 In Essex, previous agendas demonstrate that there has tended to be a concentration on admissions issues as they relate to the Local Authority (LA).  Although, given the LA’s role in strategy and co-ordination and as the admission authority for many schools these issues remain an important part of the Forum’s work, it is considered that there is potential for broadening the focus to ensure that other admissions authorities come fully within its view.  This is likely to become even more relevant in future in the light of the Government’s proposals for schools.  Members may also wish to consider examining certain issues from the point of view of the service user.  The recent revision of the Forum’s membership represents a positive first step towards ensuring that all voices have the chance to be heard, there is now the chance to progress this further. 
7.3 In the light of the above, and taking into account the approaches identified during the review of other Forums’ practice, the following list identifies some questions which Members may find it helpful to consider in their discussion later in the meeting.  It is by no means an exhaustive list and it is hoped that other suggestions will be made.
1. Should meetings be scheduled in advance?
2. Should a forward look be included on the agenda for each meeting?  In its most basic form this is a timetable of future business but the accompanying agenda item could include an invitation for members to suggest future items of business and for the LA and the Secretary to highlight potential items of interest in terms of school planning and organisation or legislative changes.  Future items of business suggested by members could include issues arising from reports on the agenda or from their own experience where this suggests that admission arrangements are operating unfairly in practice.  This will assist the Forum in gaining a practical as well as a theoretical perspective on admissions issues.

3. Would the Forum like to receive statistical reports on issues such as numbers of admission appeals, referrals to the Local Government Ombudsman and children admitted to schools under the Fair Access Protocol?

4. In addition to receiving reports on standard issues such as the admission arrangements for community and voluntary controlled schools and the composite prospectus, would the Forum like the opportunity to undertake reviews on matters of interest or concern, such as those identified as part of the process described in 2 above?  Although the detailed arrangements would need to be agreed at a later stage, a review, for example of whether the admissions appeals process operates in a fair and equitable manner, could include input from the LA, the Essex Statutory Appeals Service, schools which are their own admission authority and parents who have experienced the process.  Where appropriate, the outcome of any reviews could include recommendations to the County Council’s Children and Young People’s Policy and Scrutiny Committee or inclusion in a report to the Schools’ Adjudicator.  Given the limited number of Forum meetings and the constraints on members’ time, a realistic approach would need to be taken as to the number of reviews that could be undertaken in any one year.
5. Would the Forum like to make greater use of the internet to promote its business and if so in what way?

8. Recommendations
8.1 That Members note the outcome of the review of other Admissions Forums’ practice.

8.2 That the questions identified in paragraph 7.3 form part of Members’ discussion later in the meeting.

8.3 That, following the meeting, the Chairman be authorised to agree with officers how the issues raised be progressed, with a view to introducing at least some of any agreed changes with effect from the next meeting.
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